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The appointment of Robert J. Matthews as dean of Religious 
Instruction was announced in May 1981. Having served six 
years as chairman of the Department of Ancient Scripture, he 

was well acquainted with Religious Instruction’s objectives and functions, 
and he was virtually the unanimous choice of the faculty. He was a popu-
lar speaker and qualified writer, having served as editor for the Church 
Educational System. Because of his service on the committee producing 
new editions of the standard works, he was well acquainted with the 
General Authorities and their views. At a special faculty meeting, he set 
the tone for his leadership by counseling the faculty: “All should work 
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with an eye single to the glory of God. If 
we do this, we will succeed. If we work 
with an eye single to our glory alone, we 
will not succeed.”1

Name Changed to 
Religious Education

By 1983 the name “Religious 
Instruction” was changed to “Religious 
Education” because members of this unit 
do far more than classroom instruct-
ing. Furthermore, the new name would 
parallel the two other campuswide pro-
grams of General Education and Honors 
Education.

The university began placing greater 
emphasis on writing as part of its quest 
for increased academic excellence. Dean 
Matthews concurred, noting that we can 

reach only a few hundred in the classroom but many thousands through 
our writings. Furthermore, he asserted, “it is amazing how much clearer 
our views become, and how quickly we can discover to ourselves what we 
don’t know about a subject when we try to write. . . . We know from expe-

1.	 Religious Instruction faculty meeting minutes, May 7, 1981, 2.

Robert J. Matthews, dean of Religious Edu-
cation, 1981–90. Matthews encouraged 
faculty members to write and publish more 
in order to refine and strengthen the ideas 
they taught. He cautioned that this prac-
tice should not preclude relying on modern 
revelation or serving the needs of students. 
Photo by Mark Philbrick/BYU.
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rience that when we set out to compose a document, we nearly always 
have to do more study, more research, and refine our thinking.”2

The Religious Education faculty felt it was their opportunity and 
responsibility to provide quality research and writing that would ben-
efit the whole Church. However, opportunities to publish articles on the 
restored gospel in scholarly journals were limited. Religious Education 
took steps to create more outlets for the scholarly work of its faculty. The 
annual Sperry Symposium was enlarged, including as many as sixteen 
faculty presentations. Beginning in 1985 the Religious Studies Center 
began sponsoring an additional annual symposium during winter semes-
ter; these treated varied topics of a more scholarly nature. That same year 
the RSC launched the annual fall Book of Mormon Symposium, which 
typically included fourteen faculty presentations. A “Research and Writ-
ing Committee” was organized to encourage faculty members to take 
advantage of these opportunities and to provide peer review and edi-
torial assistance when requested. To help teachers keep focused on the 
spiritual component of their work, Religious Education compiled and 
distributed five Foundational Documents setting forth counsel by key 
Church leaders (see excerpts, appendix A).

Selecting new faculty members for Religious Education posed a 
unique challenge. They needed to meet the general scholarly expecta-
tions applied to those teaching in any other area of the university. At the 
same time, Dean Matthews insisted, they must possess the inclination 
and ability to build faith in their students. Not only did the usual schol-
arly credentials need to be examined, but the candidate’s experience or 

2.	 Robert J. Matthews, address to Religious Education faculty, August 25, 1987, 2. 
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potential as an effective teacher must also 
be considered. 

Dean Matthews raised a related con-
cern: “How do we meet the challenge of 
increased research and writing and still 
retain our patience and interest in stu-
dent needs and welfare? If we are not 
careful, students could become an annoy-
ance to us. If we feel that happening too 
frequently, we may want to check our 
priorities.”3 

As administrative duties became 
increasingly weighty, Dean Matthews 
revived the position of associate (for-
merly assistant) dean. Monte S. Nyman 
was called to this office in 1982 and 

assumed responsibility for the transfer faculty program. As even more 
help became necessary, a second associate dean, Donald Q. Cannon, was 
appointed in 1986. One of his major responsibilities was supervision of 
research in general and the RSC in particular.

Beginning in 1983, Religious Education provided help to those from 
other departments who had been invited to teach religion classes. Monte 
Nyman organized a six-week seminar on the Book of Mormon. Experi-
enced members of the full-time faculty were invited to treat a given group 
of chapters, not only discussing their content but also modeling effective 

3.	 Robert J. Matthews, address to Religious Education faculty, August 28, 1985, 21.

Donald Q. Cannon: acting dean, 1990–
91, associate dean, 1986–90, 1991–97. 
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teaching methods. One enthusiastic seminar participant remarked: “It’s 
terrific! It is one of the most stimulating things I have ever done.”4 

Jeffrey R. Holland, who had become BYU’s president in 1980, 
gratefully acknowledged the seminars’ “profound effect” across campus. 
He praised them as having “a collegial, professional influence on the fac-
ulty. . . . It is not easy,” he conceded, “to walk into a room of professional 
peers at the University and say, ‘I am now going to teach you.’ But you 
have done it in an absolutely terrific way.”5 A similar seminar was later 
organized for those teaching the Doctrine and Covenants.

The Department of Church History and Doctrine in 1985 launched 
a series of in-depth visits to areas important in Latter-day Saint his-
tory. Faculty members were invited to research facets of the history in 

4.	 Daily Universe, June 13, 1990.
5.	 Meeting with Religious Education faculty, November 10, 1988.
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each area. Resulting papers were published in a series of volumes titled 
Regional Studies in Latter-day Saint Church History. The Department of 
Ancient Scripture organized similar trips to the lands of the Bible and 
Book of Mormon. 

Religious Education faculty, March 10, 1987. (Left to right) Front row: James R. Chris-
tianson, Susan Easton Black, Kent P. Jackson, James R. Harris, Robert J. Matthews, 
Robert L. Millet, Keith W. Perkins, Rodney Turner, Larry E. Dahl, E. Dale LeBaron. 
Row 2: Stephen E. Robinson, George A. Horton Jr., LaMar C. Berrett, Donald Q. Can-
non, S. Kent Brown, Richard O. Cowan, Keith H. Meservy, Reed A. Benson. Row 3: 
S. Michael Wilcox, Wilson K. Andersen, Joseph F. McConkie, Paul Y. Hoskisson, 
Leon R. Hartshorn, H. Dean Garrett, C. Max Caldwell, Monte S. Nyman. Row 4: 
Dennis L. Largey, LaMar E. Garrard, Victor L. Ludlow, H. Donl Peterson, Clark V. 
Johnson, A. Gary Anderson, Bruce A. Van Orden. Row 5: Alan K. Parrish, Robert E. 
Parsons, Larry C. Porter, Richard L. Anderson, Paul H. Peterson, Spencer J. Palmer, 
Milton V. Backman Jr., J. Grant Stevenson. Courtesy of Religious Education.
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Beginning in the fall 
of 1985, graduating BYU 
students were required to 
have at least one course in 
the New Testament and 
another in the Doctrine 
and Covenants in addition 
to the basic two-semester 
Book of Mormon series. 
Adoption of this “core cur-
riculum” guaranteed that 
students would be exposed 
to at least three of the 
four standard works with 
emphasis on the scriptures of the Restoration. Inevitably, however, this 
move led to smaller enrollments in other areas such as Old Testament or 
Church history.

This shift in emphasis toward the Restoration was also reflected 
in the RSC in 1989. The former “scripture” area was divided into sepa-
rate areas for the Bible, Book of Mormon, Doctrine and Covenants, and 
Pearl of Great Price. At the same time, the Ancient Studies area once 
again became physically separate from the RSC and was housed in the 
Harold B. Lee Library.

During these years the far-reaching influence of Religious Educa-
tion faculty members was felt in new ways. During the fall of 1985, over 
a million visitors toured the Ramses II exhibit at the Monte L. Bean 
Museum. The favorable impression C. Wilfred Griggs had made on 

Reaching beyond the Classroom

Church history faculty members visiting Pratt’s Hill 
overlooking Edinburgh, Scotland, in 2006. Courtesy of 
Richard B. Crookston.
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Egyptian officials led to BYU’s becoming the first U.S. institution invited 
to host this dazzling collection of ancient artifacts.6 

BYU Jerusalem Center
From the beginning, the religion faculty has played a key part in 

Brigham Young University’s programs in the Holy Land. The first study 
tour there was led in 1953 by Sidney B. Sperry, director of the Divi-
sion of Religion. He was assisted by Eldin Ricks, another member of 
the religion faculty. In 1966 the First Presidency approved a semester 
abroad in Jerusalem with the provision that equal attention be given to 
the Arabs and the Jews, but the Six-Day War the following year delayed 
implementation.

6.	 Daily Universe, August 6, 1985.

The Jerusalem Center for Near Eastern Studies. Photo by Mark Philbrick/BYU.
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In January 1968, Daniel H. Ludlow, dean of Religious Instruction, 
took a group of twenty students to Jerusalem. Dean Ludlow, realizing 
members of his faculty would not benefit much from a traditional sab-
batical leave, proposed an alternative. During the summer of 1968, he 
led the two-month “Lands of the Scriptures” workshop, including three 
weeks in Israel. As the approximately two dozen professors held a priest-
hood meeting on the slopes of the Mount of Olives, they realized they 
were the largest group of Melchizedek Priesthood bearers in the Holy 
Land since the time of the Savior.

Under the direction of BYU’s Travel Study office, other student 
semesters abroad followed. One or more members of the religion fac-
ulty regularly directed these groups and taught courses in the Old and 
New Testaments. These groups were typically housed in youth hostels 
or on kibbutzim, so there was a definite need for a permanent home. 
The result was the 135,000-square-foot BYU Jerusalem Center for Near 
Eastern Studies, which opened in 1987. This beautiful facility on eight 
levels became a recognized landmark on the slope of Mount Scopus and 
afforded spectacular views of the Old City.

The purpose of the center was twofold: (1) to provide a unique 
opportunity to study the Bible as well as Near Eastern languages, cul-
tures, and history in their native lands and (2) to establish cultural and 
service programs to benefit the Holy Land and its peoples.7

Upon moving to this new facility, the Jerusalem program expanded to 
include courses in the ancient and modern Near East, classes in Hebrew 
and Arabic, and the traditional Bible classes. Instruction was enhanced 

7.	 The Jerusalem Center for Near Eastern Studies (Provo, UT: Brigham Young University, 2000).
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by frequent fieldtrips to key biblical sites. Faculty members who actually 
taught the classes were assisted by administrators and a support staff. 
Members of the religion faculty continued to play an important part. In 
1989 George Horton became the first of four from this faculty appointed 
consecutively to direct the Jerusalem Center for a total of nine years. 

As tensions in the world increased, the center was closed at the end 
of the year 2000. As the climate stabilized, however, students once again 
returned to the center in 2007. Even though the staff was streamlined in 
comparison to earlier years, the number of religion teachers at the center 
remained about the same. With so many religion teachers in Jerusalem, 
the faculty in Provo needed to cover their classes; this they were willing 
to do because of the great benefit the experience in the Holy Land pro-
vided to their colleagues as well as to the students.

The New Joseph Smith Building
In the 1960s, the basic functions of the Joseph Smith Building 

underwent major changes. When the Harris Fine Arts Center opened 
in 1964, dramatic productions were no longer staged in the JSB audi-
torium. With the completion of the Ernest L. Wilkinson Center the 
following year, the JSB was no longer needed as a social and recreational 
center for the campus. Both the basement area formerly occupied by the 
cafeteria and also the large ballroom of the main floor were remodeled to 
provide additional classrooms and office space. For the first time in many 
years, almost the entire full-time religion faculty, many of whom had for 
some time been located in temporary buildings around campus, could be 
housed under one roof.
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These remodelings, however, left the 
building with some significant problems. 
Fitting so many offices into these former 
spacious rooms resulted in confusing pas-
sageways. Because most campus growth 
had occurred toward the north, the thou-
sands of students coming to the JSB for 
religion classes each hour had to thread 
their way through this maze of narrow 
hallways rather than use the commodi-
ous entrance on the west. Furthermore, 
there were no elevators to give students 
with disabilities access to the offices in 
the basement or to the two separate and 
unconnected floors, where all but three 
of the classrooms were located.

BYU officials announced on January 31, 1989, the decision to con-
struct a new building. The new structure would have approximately the 
same area as the old and hence was to be regarded as a replacement rather 
than as an enlargement. 

The assignment of designing the new Joseph Smith Building 
was given to the architectural firm of John and Dix Markham, 
sons of Fred L. Markham, the designer of the original structure  
a half century earlier. Their plans blended features of the old building 
into a new architectural design. The sixty thousand square feet of floor 
space included a nine-hundred-seat auditorium, seventeen classrooms, 

Reaching beyond the Classroom

Making way for a new Joseph Smith 
Building. Photo by Mark Philbrick/BYU.
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seventy-five offices, as well as conference rooms, a student commons 
area, and other facilities.8 

A bronze sculpture facing the quad to the north honored Joseph 
Smith. Sculpted by artist Franz Johansen, the twenty-five-by-nine-foot 
panel depicted the Prophet teaching a young family the doctrines of the 
kingdom out of the scriptures.

President Gordon B. Hinckley dedicated the new Joseph Smith 
Building on December 10, 1991. BYU president Rex E. Lee affirmed, 

8.	 Daily Universe, November 30, 1989.

The Joseph Smith Building. Built from 1989 to 1991, the new building completely replaced 
the former Joseph Smith Building, which had occupied the same spot of ground. While the 
former building contained a cafeteria and a ballroom, serving a variety of purposes, the 
new building served to house the previously dispersed religion faculty, as well as provide 
areas for gospel-centered displays and quiet reflection for the students. Courtesy of L. Tom 
Perry Special Collections, Harold B. Lee Library, BYU.
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“Joseph Smith’s life and work are as central to the Restoration, and to the 
welfare of humankind, as the learning that will occur in this building is 
central to the mission of our university.”9 As he dedicated the building, 
President Gordon B. Hinckley petitioned: 

9.	 Y News, April 6, 1990, 1.

Reaching beyond the Classroom

Dedication of the Joseph Smith Building, December 10, 1991. The dignitaries include 
President Gordon B. Hinckley, Marjorie Pay Hinckley, Larry E. Dahl, Robert L. Mil-
let, Donald Q. Cannon,  Janet Lee, and Rex E. Lee. Franz Johansen’s relief sculpture 
portrays Joseph Smith standing among Latter-day Saints as light falls from heaven. A 
phrase from D&C 88:77–78 accompanies the figures. “The phrase ‘teach ye diligently 
and my grace shall attend you’ captures BYU’s complete mission, combining the relent-
less pursuit of intellectual diligence with unwavering faith in the gospel and grace of 
Jesus Christ. . . . Could it possibly be that if our teaching is diligent enough and if our 
eyes really are single to God’s glory, the grace of the holy atonement would attend us? . . . 
Franz Johansen lifts my eyes to look for the answers with the powerful lines of grace and 
light that he carved streaming from heaven in the new relief sculpture at the Joseph Smith 
Building” (Bruce C. Hafen, “Teach Ye Diligently and My Grace Shall Attend You,” 
August 25, 1993, speeches.byu.edu). Courtesy of L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Har-
old B. Lee Library, BYU.
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We pray for those who will walk 
its halls and sit in its classrooms, 
that their minds may be enlight-
ened, that their understanding 
may be quickened, that they may 
learn those things which will 
bless their lives in the world of 
which they will become a part, 
and, in a more particular way, 
that they will become familiar 
with that truth which is eternal 
in its nature and everlasting in its 
consequences.

Bless the faculty who will 
teach here that they may be quali-
fied through scholarship to do so 
effectively, but, more important, 
that they may teach by the power 
of the Holy Spirit, that their faith 
may be strengthened, that truth 
shall be established, and that thy 
divine will may be done. . . .

Let thy Holy Spirit abide 
constantly within these walls and 
be felt by all who teach and learn. 

May there be an absence of intellectual arrogance; rather, may there 
be that humility which comes of recognition that man, with all of his 
knowledge and understanding, shares only a feeble light when com-
pared with the wisdom of the Almighty.10

A statue depicting Joseph Smith at the time of his First Vision was 
placed in the building’s atrium in 1997. This sculpture, titled The Vision, 

10.	 Joseph Smith Memorial Building Dedication Remarks, 1.

The Joseph Smith Building became a popular place 
to study. Courtesy of Richard B. Crookston.
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was a gift from the classes of 1945, 1947, 1955, and 1957. The statue was 
an original made by well-known sculptor Avard T. Fairbanks, who had 
hoped that a bronze cast could be placed where it would “solemnly tell the 
story of the beginning of the restoration of the gospel.”11 At the unveiling 
ceremony, Elder Henry B. Eyring of the Quorum of the Twelve acknowl-
edged that even “though the building is named for Joseph Smith, and 
though the statue portrays him, this piece of art represents that moment 

11.	 Joseph Smith Memorial Building Dedication Remarks, 16–17.
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Unveiling of “The Vision,” by Avard T. Fairbanks. At the dedication of the bronze sculpture 
on October 17, 1997, Elder Henry B. Eyring said, “One of the marks of great art is not what 
it portrays but what it suggests. There are other figures not sculpted here which I would like 
you to imagine with an eye of faith. God the Eternal Father and his Beloved Son Jesus Christ 
appeared to open this dispensation.” Courtesy of Richard O. Cowan.
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when Joseph learned that there is a way 
for the power of the Atonement of Jesus 
Christ to be unlocked fully.”12

Outreach Extended
Robert J. Matthews was one of the 

senior editors working on the Encyclope-
dia of Mormonism. As pressures from this 
assignment mounted, he was released as 
dean in January 1990. Donald Q. Can-
non, who had served four years as associ-
ate dean, was named acting dean. After a 
year, Robert L. Millet was named as dean. 
After receiving his doctorate at Florida 
State University in biblical studies and 
nineteenth- and twentieth-century reli-
gious thought, he joined the Religious 
Education faculty in 1983. At the time of 
his appointment as dean, he was serving 
as department chair of ancient scripture.

Three members of the Quorum of the Twelve Apostles attended 
the meeting where Dean Millet was introduced—Elder Neal A. Max-
well, chairman of the executive committee of the board; Elder Dallin H. 
Oaks, a former president of BYU; and Elder Boyd K. Packer, who had a 
long-standing background and interest in Church education. Their pres-

12.	 “Remarks Given at the Unveiling Ceremony of ‘The Vision,’” typescript, October 17, 1997.

Robert L. Millet, dean of Religious Educa-
tion, 1991–2000. Millet counseled faculty 
to avoid the cynicism and arrogance that 
can so often accompany religious scholar-
ship. He and several BYU faculty visited 
other religious universities such as Notre 
Dame to build relations and observe their 
approach to religious education. Photo by 
Mark Philbrick/BYU.
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ence evidenced the importance the Brethren attached to the teaching 
of religion at BYU.  “If the Religious Education faculty were not doing 
what they are doing,” affirmed Elder Oaks, this “would not be the Lord’s 
University.” Speaking to the faculty, Elder Packer explained,  “We came 
down to honor you for your work.”13 

Elder Maxwell counseled the new dean to seek new ways to reach 
out to and bless the broader Church and even the world as a whole. Since 
that time, this outreach has taken various forms. Many members of the 
faculty have participated in numerous scholarly conferences, where they 
have built bridges with professional colleagues. Some have held signifi-
cant leadership positions in various academic societies or professional 
organizations. Donald Q. Cannon, for example, was president of the 
Mormon History Association for 2004–5. A group teaching world reli-
gions made an extensive trip to India, China, Korea, and Japan. Dean 
Millet and other faculty members visited Notre Dame, Catholic Univer-
sity, Wheaton College, and Baylor University to see firsthand how they 
taught their courses in religion and how academic freedom was viewed 
on these church-related campuses. Such contacts helped to open chan-
nels of communication and mutual respect.

For years Truman G. Madsen had built bridges of understanding 
through his service in the Richard L. Evans Chair of Christian Under-
standing. Following his retirement, the chair was divided into two or 
more professorships with the expectation that the good being done could 
be spread even more widely. 

13.	 “Meeting with General Authorities: New Dean for Religious Education,” faculty meeting min-
utes, January 9, 1991.
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Nauvoo became another site for Religious Education’s outreach. 
As Milton Backman, who had taught Church history for many years, 
served a mission there from 1992 to 1993, he discovered that winter was 
a definite slack time. Because missionaries were called to serve eighteen 

Religious Education faculty and staff, April 17, 1990. (Left to right) Front row (seated): 
Keith W. Perkins, Paul H. Peterson, S. Kent Brown, Robert L. Millet, Monte S. Nyman, 
Donald Q. Cannon, Robert J. Matthews, Reed A. Benson, John M. Madsen, Kent P. 
Jackson. Row 2: LaMar C. Berrett, Richard L. Anderson, Allyson Brown, Laura Card, 
Vema Wolfgramm, Susan Easton Black, M. Catherine Thomas, Janiel Lind, Patty A. 
Smith, Charlotte A. Pollard, Barbara Crawley, Joell Woodbrey, Keith H. Meservy. Row 
3: J. Grant Stevenson, C. Max Caldwell, Paul Y. Hoskisson, Larry C. Porter, E. Dale 
LeBaron, David F. Boone, Leaun G. Otten, Richard O. Cowan, Roger R. Keller, Bruce A. 
Van Orden, H. Donl Peterson, Clark V. Johnson, Milton V. Backman Jr., H. Dean Gar-
rett, Byron R. Merrill, George D. Durrant, Stephen E. Robinson, Dennis L. Largey, Rob-
ert E. Parsons. Row 4: Alan K. Parrish, A. Gary Anderson, Victor L. Ludlow, Charles D. 
Tate Jr., Brent L. Top, George W. Pace, Richard D. Draper, Dong Sull Choi, Leon R. Hart
shorn, Walter D. Bowen. Courtesy of Religious Education.
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months from the spring of one year until the fall of the next, several of 
the fifty historic homes where they lived were vacant during the winter. 
He therefore suggested giving students an on-site experience in Nau-
voo during winter semesters. The program was launched in 1994, and 
Backman served as its director for the first three years. Although Church 
history and Doctrine and Covenants classes were at the heart of the cur-
riculum, courses in such subjects as U.S. history and American literature 
were also included. Classes met in the visitors’ center and in various his-
toric buildings around Nauvoo. Field trips visited Church historic sites 
in New York, Ohio, and Missouri as well as points of general interest 
like Hannibal, Missouri, and Springfield, Illinois. A weekly community 
lecture series was open to the public and was typically well attended.

The new adjunct faculty program, launched in 1997, was yet another 
opportunity for outreach and a means of strengthening relationships 
across campus. While the former “transfer teachers” were assigned by 
their departments to fill a quota and often were rotated each semester, 
the new adjunct instructors taught because they wanted to, generally 
made a commitment for at least three years, and were regarded as part 
of the Religious Education faculty. Mingling in faculty meetings and 
elsewhere strengthened friendships among colleagues who represented 
a variety of disciplines. University leaders agreed that the adjunct fac-
ulty would teach up to one-fourth of all students taking religion, about 
half would continue to be taught by the full-time Religious Education 
faculty, and the remaining quarter by visiting personnel from CES or by 
other selected part-time teachers.

Reaching beyond the Classroom
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Use of Technology Expanded
During the 1990s, members of the Religious Education faculty 

made increasing use of computers. A decade earlier, when Keith W. Per-
kins was chair of the Department of Church History and Doctrine, he 
obtained Religious Education’s first computer to analyze Kirtland tax 
and land records. At this time computers were used primarily for sci-
entific research, but he wondered why they could not be employed for 
gospel study as well. He directed department secretaries to begin enter-
ing Conference Reports whenever they had free time. Later, key histori-
cal works and compilations of Church Presidents’ teachings were added 
to the growing database. Eventually he purchased an optical scanner 
to accelerate the process. When Milton V. Backman became the RSC 
director for Church history in 1988, he began entering early Mormon 
journals into the computer. 

Another opportunity for outreach came when Perkins was asked to 
update his Independent Study course in the Doctrine and Covenants. 
As he completed this task, he wondered why the course could not be 
offered over the Internet. When necessary preparations were made and 
the idea was presented, Continuing Education officials were enthusias-
tic. The course was offered on a trial basis, one of the first such Internet 
classes in the nation. Response was great, coming from as far away as 
Australia and New Zealand. After board review and approval, the course 
officially went online March 31, 1997. First to register was a forty-seven-
year-old student in Japan. The first to complete the class was a Berke-
ley student who was a member of another faith and asked when other                         
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Religious Education full-time faculty and staff, August 21, 2000. (Left to right) Front row 
(kneeling): Douglas E. Brinley, E. Dale LeBaron, Reed A. Benson, Thomas A. Wayment, 
Richard E. Bennett, John P. Livingstone, Fred E. Woods, Frank F. Judd Jr., Richard Neitzel 
Holzapfel. Row 2: Gaye Strathearn, Mary Jane Woodger, Byron R. Merrill, Donald Q. 
Cannon, Ruth Ann Hamilton, Kent P. Jackson, Robert L. Millet, Andrew C. Skinner, 
Todd B. Parker, Randy L. Bott, Charlotte A. Pollard, Susan Easton Black, Joy Smith, Pat 
Ward. Row 3: Patty A. Smith, Connie Lankford, Paul Y. Hoskisson, David F. Boone, Dong 
Sull Choi, Victor L. Ludlow, Michael D. Rhodes, Brian M. Hauglid, Dennis A. Wright, 
Camille Fronk, Ray L. Huntington, Barbara Crawley. Row 4: Linda Godfrey, Lori Soza, 
Alex L. Baugh, Brent L. Top, Kip Sperry, Rex C. Reeve Jr., Richard D. Draper, Daniel K 
Judd, Raymond S. Wright, Craig K. Manscill, Larry C. Porter, Clark Thorstenson, Rich-
ard O. Cowan. Row 5: Craig James Ostler, Joseph F. McConkie, S. Kent Brown, Roger R. 
Keller, Dennis L. Largey, John B. Stohlton, Robert C. Freeman, Arnold K. Garr, Keith J. 
Wilson, Terry L. Szink, Stanley A. Johnson, Lawrence R. Flake, D. Kelly Ogden. Row 6: 
Terry B. Ball, Clyde J. Williams, Vern D. Sommerfeldt, Bruce A. Van Orden, Jerry M. 
Perkins, Andrew H. Hedges, Clark V. Johnson, Paul H. Peterson, W. Jeffrey Marsh, Mat-
thew O. Richardson. Courtesy of Religious Education.
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religion courses would be available.14 Religious Education immediately 
took steps to add other classes. In the year of the pioneer sesquicenten-
nial, Perkins truly was a modern pioneer.

With increased research funds from the university and such tools 
as computers, a higher share of the faculty became actively involved in 
scholarly research and writing than ever before. Resulting publications 
became a growing means of reaching out to yet a broader audience. Even 
though this scholarship helped improve the quality of teaching, it also 
brought a modest reduction of one or two classes in the average teacher’s 
class load to allow time for research and writing.

Dean Millet believed that one of the great challenges facing mem-
bers of the Religious Education faculty was to maintain a wholesome 
balance between competency as a capable scholar-teacher on one hand 
and humility as a servant of God on the other. We must “have an eye 
single to the glory of God,” he insisted. “Learn to avoid like a plague the 
damning influences of arrogance and cynicism.” We need to “acknowl-
edge that Christ is the light” and that “we are but dim reflections of that 
light, at best.”15

As part of the continuing quest to improve teaching, Religious Edu-
cation leaders in 1998 established the Religious Education Teaching Fel-
lowship, which would “explore various methods and means for teaching 
in a religious setting, including research, writing, symposia, and other 
activities which foster increasing effectiveness in conveying gospel prin-

14.	 Interview with Keith W. Perkins, March 23, 1998.
15.	 Robert L. Millet, “‘Fools before God’: Striking the Delicate Balance between Competence and 

Humility in a University Setting,” message to Religious Education faculty, March 15, 1996.
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ciples to students.”16 The first recipients of this fellowship were Matthew 
O. Richardson and Dennis A. Wright. 

About this time, the university began planning to furnish classrooms 
with a uniform set of equipment to enable teachers to take advantage of 
the latest technological developments. Religious Education faculty had 
gained the reputation of being willing to try new methods and programs; 
many, for example, had embraced Microsoft PowerPoint when it was 
introduced a few years earlier. University officials therefore consulted 
with the faculty when developing the new equipment. As a result, dur-
ing the 2001–2 school year, the Joseph Smith Building was one of the 
first to receive the new TEC (Technology Enhanced Classroom) facili-
ties. Religious Education led most areas in the extent to which these new 
facilities were used. 

With the advent of the TEC rooms, an increasing number of fac-
ulty members gave thought to using digitized images—maps, photo-
graphs, or other illustrations—to enhance their teaching. Dennis A. 
Wright therefore applied for funds to produce a CD with images related 
to Church history, scripture, and other topics in Religious Education. 
The Harold B. Lee Library had also been interested in launching such a 
project, so library officials and Professor Wright moved forward as part-
ners. The result was a growing digital collection of images, numbering 
in the thousands, as part of the library’s home page, available to teachers 
around the world. 

Religious Education also launched its own Web site, which 
included biographical data on faculty members, a listing of recent faculty 

16.	 “Religious Education Teaching Fellowship,” statement provided by Matthew O. Richardson, 
January 10, 2005.
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 publications, information about organizations related to Religious Edu-
cation, a statement of policies, and a catalog of courses. An important 
feature of the site was an electronic library, which included the scrip-
tures, commentaries, and over a thousand books and articles. Many of 
these materials were made available by commercial publishers specifi-
cally for faculty use.

John P. Livingstone, who was a teaching fellow from 2002 to 2004, 
developed a Web site designed to help teachers, particularly the adjunct 
faculty from other departments who were teaching courses in Reli-
gious Education. It included electronic audio and visual teaching tools, 
suggestions for improving teaching, and a list of resources available 
together with instructions on using TEC rooms and other computer-
oriented resources.

The increasing importance of technology was reflected in the 2003 
appointment of Richard Crookston as Religious Education’s first Tech-
nology Services Representative (TSR). Previously, faculty members had 

been appointed to serve as 
Computer Services Repre-
sentatives (CSRs) as part of 
their regular academic load. 
Crookston shared Reli-
gious Education’s vision of 
its mission and how best 
to achieve it. At the same 
time, he worked coopera-
tively with the Office of 
Information Technology Customer Support student personnel stand by to provide 

needed assistance. Courtesy of Richard B. Crookston.
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(OIT) across campus to ensure that religion teachers had the best and 
latest resources available.

Secretarial Support
Over the years the secretarial pool was another valuable resource for 

the religion faculty. At first, their almost sole responsibility was typing 
exams, course materials, and other projects for faculty members. As time 
went by, they also became responsible for distributing or even preparing 
printed pictures, slides, tape recordings, and other teaching aids. 

	 David Boone became the supervisor in 1981. In the old Joseph 
Smith Building, the office was housed in the northeast corner of the 
basement; the ceiling was so low that utility pipes were wrapped in foam 
rubber to prevent injury if a person should run into them. There was no 
room for the audiovisual collections, so they had to be kept in separate 
rooms. David was also responsible for the faculty library even though it 
was located in the opposite corner of the building. When the new JSB 
was being planned, David helped design far more ample, convenient, and 
efficient facilities for what would become known as the Faculty Sup-
port Center. The faculty library would be next door, and the new center 
would incorporate a storage room for its collections.

	 When David became a member of the full-time faculty in 1994, he 
was succeeded as supervisor by Patty Smith, who previously had worked 
with the Religious Studies Center. Under her leadership, changes were 
made to further enhance the work of Faculty Support. She and Robert 
Marks of the Copy Center, directly beneath on the ground floor, pro-
posed connecting their two facilities with a dumbwaiter system. “Rapun-
zel,” as it was nicknamed, ended the necessity of carrying huge stacks of 
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copied materials up the stairs and through 
the halls. Patty coordinated the involved 
process of producing student packets for 
dozens of classes and was also regularly a 
member of the committees, planning and 
producing publications for the annual 
Sperry and Student Symposia; her stu-
dent workers served as hosts for sessions 
of these events.

New technology impacted the center’s work. Because faculty mem-
bers had computers in their offices, they increasingly brought disks 
with items to be copied for their classes rather than needing them to be 
typed first. This freed the student workers to help with such other use-
ful projects as transcribing oral interviews or preparing electronic copies 
of early Church periodicals so they can be searched more quickly. Patty 
also directed the transfer of slides, videocassettes, and other materials to 
more compact digital formats, which could be used more efficiently.

Annual Student 
Symposium Started

The idea for the Religious Educa-
tion Student Symposium was proposed 
by Richard E. Bennett during the fall of 
1998. While attending a seminar for new 
faculty members, he heard Elder Henry 
B. Eyring of the Quorum of the Twelve 

Patty Smith of Faculty Support. Courtesy 
of Richard B. Crookston.

Patty Smith and the Faculty Support 
student staff. Courtesy of Richard B. 
Crookston.
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urge BYU to encourage increased learning opportunities for its under-
graduate students, even giving them the opportunity to publish mate-
rial before their graduation. Dr. Bennett, who had coordinated faculty 
symposia at the University of Manitoba, thought that a symposium for 
students would be the ideal way to meet this challenge.  “Students at 
Brigham Young University have wonderfully unique views, insights, and 
interpretations to share concerning the doctrines, history, and modern-
day role of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints,” Dr. Bennett 
believed. “Each new generation brings fresh interpretations, perspectives, 
and viewpoints that deserve to be heard and studied, yet few academic 
forums exist on this campus for such formal student expression.”17

The first symposium took place on April 1–2, 1999. Of ninety-nine 
papers submitted, forty-
six were selected for pre-
sentation. Seven received 
cash prizes, and a total of 
fifteen were published in 
a two-hundred-page vol-
ume. This pattern was 
repeated in the follow-
ing years, and by 2008 
approximately 250 copies 
of the proceedings were 
published annually. 

17.	 Selections from the BYU Religious Education 1999 Student Symposium (Provo, UT: Brigham Young 
University, 2000), v.
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Christopher C. Jones (right) accepts an award from J. 
Spencer Fluhman, an assistant professor of Church history 
and doctrine at the 2006 Student Symposium. Courtesy of 
Richard B. Crookston.
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This symposium provided students with the experience of research-
ing and preparing a scholarly paper, and then presenting it before an 
audience in a refereed setting. Several found this opportunity so valuable 
that they submitted papers in one or more subsequent years. 

Master’s Degree Reinstituted
For several years Dean Millet had discussed with Stanley A. Peterson, 

CES administrator responsible for seminaries and institutes, whether to 
offer a master’s degree in Religious Education once again. They agreed 
that the degree should focus on the very topics that seminary instructors 
were teaching. In addition, Dr. Millet explained, the program should “be 
rigorous enough to equip those wishing to pursue doctoral training with 
the necessary skills, and at the same time to provide deeper insights into 
history and doctrine for those content with a master’s degree alone.”18

Approximately 100 seminary teachers applied to be members of the 
first group of master’s candidates in 2000. Fifteen were selected. After 
that beginning, similar groups entered the program every two years. 
Comments from CES administrators as well as from participants have 
been “almost universally positive.” Robert Millet, who has taught courses 
in New Testament and the Book of Mormon, reflected, “There’s nothing 
quite as enjoyable as having a group as eager to learn and be stretched as 
persons who teach the restored gospel full time.”19

18.	 Robert L. Millet to Richard O. Cowan, November 30, 2004.
19.	 Millet to Cowan, November 30, 2004.


